
MEETING OF THE BUSINESS AFFAIRS COMMITTEE 
OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

Community College of Philadelphia  
Wednesday, May 21, 2014 – 9:00 A.M. 

 
Present:   Mr. Jeremiah White, Jr., presiding; Mr. Matthew Bergheiser, Ms. Suzanne 

Biemiller, Ms. Jennie Sparandara, Stella Tsai, Esq., Ms. Jody Bauer, Mr. Gary 
Bixby, Mr. William Finn, Dr. Judith Gay, Dr. Samuel Hirsch, Mr. Robert Lucas, 
Mr. Todd Murphy, Mr. James P. Spiewak and Jill Weitz, Esq. 

 
AGENDA – PUBLIC SESSION 

 
(1) 2013-14 Budget Update (Information Item): 
 
 Mr. Spiewak provided an overview of the College’s budget status for fiscal year 2013-14.  
Attachment A contains the handout provided to the Committee at the meeting.  The 
implications of key factors currently impacting on the budget were discussed.  The originally 
adopted 2013-14 budget had a projected use of carry-over funds for the 2013-14 year in the 
amount of $1,618,026.  The shortfall has been eliminated as a result of the additional revenue 
generated from the higher-than-budgeted enrollments and continued successful cost 
containment efforts.  A small operating budget surplus of $314,434 is projected. 
 
(2) 2014-15 College Budget and Proposed 2014-15 Tuition Recommendation 

(Action Item): 
 

Discussion:  Attached separately to the minutes is the 2014-15 College Budget.  Mr. 
White initiated the discussion concerning the proposed fiscal year 2014-15 budget including the 
proposed $4 per credit hour tuition increase by describing the activities that occurred since the 
Executive Session of the May 1, 2014 Board meeting.  He noted that staff were requested to 
provide detailed information on all budgeted expense categories and to suggest possible 
expense reductions that could be made in lieu of an increase in tuition.  Ms. Sparandara asked 
how discussions of the Business Affairs Committee around these issues interact with the full 
Board discussions.  Mr. White answered that the Board typically relies upon the 
recommendations of the Business Affairs Committee.  Mr. Bergheiser stated that an interim step 
will be necessary prior to the next full Board meeting to inform other Board members of the 
steps taken by the Business Affairs Committee in relation to this year’s proposed tuition 
increase and budget. 
 

Mr. Spiewak presented selected financial data (included in Attachment B) that showed 
the history of funding from the City and State as well as tuition increases and debt service 
increases during the past few years.  He noted that funding from the State is $3.1 million less 
than that received in fiscal year 2010-11.  For fiscal year 2011-12, the State reduced operating 
funds for community colleges by 10% which was roughly equivalent to the ARRA funds the 
State used in the prior two years to keep community colleges’ funding at a stable level.  He also 
noted that the College is currently receiving less in total funding from the City from the 
amounts received in fiscal years 2007-08 through 2009-10 even with the $1 million increase 
that was provided for fiscal year 2013-14.  Mr. Spiewak also pointed out that the amount of 
City funds required to fund debt service increased by $3.2 million starting in fiscal year 2008-09 



due to the bond issued to fund the Northeast Regional Center expansion; the addition of the 
new Pavilion Building; and the approximately 100,000 square foot renovations made to the 
Bonnell, Mint and West buildings.  The 57,000 square foot addition to the Northeast Regional 
Center was completed in October, 2010; the Pavilion building opened in June, 2011; and the 
renovations were substantially completed in August, 2012.   
 

Mr. Spiewak also presented a listing of examples of expense reductions the College had 
made over the past several years.  These budget reductions, along with enrollment growth and 
tuition increases, enabled the College to continually have balanced budgets in spite of the 
funding cutbacks.  He also presented a three-year budget scenario (fiscal years 2014-15 
through 2016-17) without any new sources of revenues and modest increases in credit 
enrollments.  This financial projection indicated revenue shortfalls of $2.3 million, $6.2 million 
and $10.9 million for these years, respectively. 
 

Ms. Biemiller questioned the extent to which Foundation revenues contribute to the 
College’s operating budget.  Mr. Spiewak indicated that the Foundation provides $75,000 
annually to support the College’s operating budget.  All salaries and related fringe benefit costs 
of the employees in the Office of Institutional Advancement are budgeted and paid for from the 
College’s operating budget.  He further stated that donations received by the Foundation from 
the Independence Foundation fund one full-time Nursing position.  Additionally, the Foundation 
has committed to securing donations to fund the $200,000 contract with Single Stop USA which 
is incorporated into the operating budget.  The Foundation also receives donations that fund 
multiple student scholarships which indirectly support the College.  Ms. Biemiller also 
questioned the information concerning the salaries and wages included in the operating budget.  
Staff informed Ms. Biemiller that it included salary and wage increases in accordance with year 
four of the collective bargaining agreement, and that non-union employee salary and wage 
increases equivalent to the CBA increases are budgeted. 
 

Mr. Bergheiser asked about any specific programs or activities that generate a positive 
net revenue for the College.  Mr. Spiewak responded that the College’s two summer sessions 
generate net revenue because all faculty are paid at the part-time rate.  He stated that he did 
not have exact figures but would provide in the minutes.  (Note:  Early summer generates $3.7 
million in net revenues and late summer generates $2.6 million in net revenues.) 
 

Mr. White stated that the multi-year projections clearly state the budget difficulties 
ahead in the absence of new revenues.  Existing salaries and benefit costs, along with modest 
increases in other expenses, are adding $5 million to the budget each year.  He stated that the 
Board, along with Dr. Generals, will need to have serious discussions concerning the budget 
once Dr. Generals gets acclimated to the College.  He also stated that everything needs to be 
put on the table for discussion.  Ms. Biemiller asked what the potential salary savings would be 
if non-union employees had a salary freeze for the 2014-15 fiscal year.  Mr. Spiewak stated that 
the savings would be approximately $400,000.  Dr. Gay identified concerns with such cuts.  It 
was noted that all administrators went one year without an increase and the year two increase 
was 1.5%.   
 

Mr. Spiewak discussed the general assumptions built into the budget and noted they 
were described in more detail in Part I of the budget document.  He pointed out that the tuition 
and fee budget includes revenues from a budgeted 150 FTE increase in credit enrollments.  



This budgeted increase in FTEs, which would generate $660,000 in additional revenues if no 
new sections were required to accommodate the growth, may not materialize.  It is expected 
that the final credit FTE enrollments for fiscal year 2013-14 will be at the same level of the prior 
year.  Currently, fall, 2014 credit FTE enrollments compared with fall, 2013 credit FTE 
enrollments at the same point in time show no increase.  He also pointed out that in order to 
maximize the amount of the City appropriation for operating purposes, the amount of dollars 
allocated for equipment and classroom furniture replacements has been minimized over the 
past few years. 
 

Ms. Tsai asked about the impact on student enrollment the College might expect based 
upon a $4 tuition increase.  Dr. Hirsch stated that he did not expect this increase to have an 
impact on enrollments but some students may consider taking one less class in order to spend 
less.  He also stated that the increase in the maximum Pell award and new PHEAA funding 
could diminish this possibility.  Dr. Gay added that the College offers financial planning 
workshops for students that provide helpful information on how students can plan for their 
educational expenses.  She also mentioned a new scholarship program, Complete with 15, 
which will be offered in the fall to help students in that situation.  Complete with 15 will provide 
one free 3 credit hour class for 100 students in good academic standing who originally only 
enrolled for 12 credit hours.  Ms. Tsai also asked about the enrollment of international students.  
Staff noted that these students pay triple the in-county tuition rate and are actively recruited by 
the College.  Dr. Hirsch stated that the College currently enrolls approximately 200 international 
students.  The recruitment team has shifted the approach from visiting other countries to 
recruiting via the web.  They have a goal of increasing international enrollments by 10% a year.  
Dr. Gay mentioned that contacts are important for international recruiting.  She thanked Ms. 
Tsai for providing one such contact for the College. 
 

Mr. White called for a motion to accept the staff recommendation of increasing tuition 
by $4 per credit hour and approving the recommended budget of $144,126,482 (educational 
and general operating budget of $131,752,097, including student activities and auxiliaries and 
capital budget of $12,374,385) with a planned use of carry-over funds in the amount of 
$869,196. 
 

In response to discussions concerning additional funding from the City, Ms. Biemiller 
stated that there is no wiggle room in the City budget and the College should not expect any 
additional increase beyond the $500,000 that the Mayor proposed.   
 

In reaction to Mr. White’s call for a motion, Ms. Tsai stated that from her perspective 
she would trust the recommendation of the staff and has concerns that additional austerity 
measures could be detrimental to the College.  
 

Ms. Biemiller expressed her disappointment that freezing salaries of administrators was 
not included on the list of potential budget reductions submitted by staff.  Mr. Bergheiser 
inquired as to whether there was a middle ground on the tuition increase; somewhere between 
no increase and a $4 increase.  Dr. Gay stated that staff have recommended a budget that 
balances many factors and has some risk in terms of enrollment targets.  She also stated that 
the College administration is committed to making as many cuts as reasonably can be done. 
 



Action:   Ms. Tsai moved and Ms. Sparandara seconded the motion that the Committee 
recommend to the full Board, as detailed by Mr. White, that the tuition be increased $4 per 
credit from $153 to $157 effective for the fall, 2014 semester, and that the proposed 2014-15 
College Budget be approved.  The motion passed with Ms. Biemiller voting against the 
recommendation. 

 
 

(3) Board Resolution Required by PDE for Electronic Signature Effective July 
1, 2014 (Action Item): 

 

Discussion:  Mr. Spiewak explained that the Pennsylvania Department of Education 
(PDE) requires a Board Resolution authorizing Dr. Generals to electronically sign PDE 
documents and contracts effective July 1, 2014.  Attachment C contains the Resolution.   
 

 Action:  Mr. Bergheiser moved and Ms. Tsai seconded the motion that the Committee 
recommend to the full Board the approval of the Resolution required by PDE authorizing Dr. 
Generals to electronically sign PDE documents and contracts effective July 1, 2014.  The motion 
passed unanimously. 
 
 

(4) Construction Projects Update (Information Item): 
 

Mr. Bixby provided an update (including pictures) on the West Building and Landscaping 
construction projects currently underway at the Main Campus.   
 
(5) Proposed 2014-15 Business Affairs Committee Meeting Dates (Information 

Item): 
 

In order to facilitate Board calendar planning, Committees are asked to establish a 
meeting calendar for the year.  Proposed meeting dates for 2014-15 are as follows: 

 

Wednesday, September 17, 2014 – 9:00 A.M. 
Wednesday, October 22, 2014 – 9:00 A.M. 
Wednesday, November 19, 2014 – 9:00 A.M 
No Meeting in December, 2014 
Wednesday, January 21, 2015 – 9:00 A.M. 
No Meeting in February, 2015 
Wednesday, March 18, 2015 – 9:00 A.M 
Wednesday, April 22, 2015 – 9:00 A.M. 
Wednesday, May 20, 2015 – 9:00 A.M. 
Wednesday, June 17, 2015 – 9:00 A.M. 
 

(6) Next Meeting Date: 
 
 The next regularly scheduled meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Wednesday, 
June 18, 2014 at 9:00 A.M.   
 
 
 
 
JPS/lm 
Attachments 
BAC\0514AGD.DOC 
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